Maine Coalition for Housing and Quality Services


September 8, 2014
Minutes 

Present:  Carrie Woodcock, Representative Peter Stuckey, Perry Blass, Tyler Ingalls, Mary Chris Semrow, Karen Johnson, Romy Spitz, Melissa Hall, Ed Doggett, Suellen Doggett, Rachel Posner, Inga Sullivan, Meredith Inosencio, Stacy Lamontagne, Dina Martinez, Brian McKnight, Annmarie Bryce, Betsy Morrison, Anne Marie Riley, Annemarie Salzberg, Wendi O’Donovan, Karen Perry, David Cowing, Rachel Dyer, Laurie Kimball, Laurie Raymond, Irene Mailhot, Kevin Reilley, MJ Grant, Jennifer Putnam, John Regan, Ben Jones, Jen Billings, Carol Snyder, Kailen Olmstead, two interpreters, Cullen Ryan, Elizabeth Baranick, Vickey Rand.  Via VSee – Bangor:  Bonnie Brooks, Julie Howland, and Jeff Jones. Oakland:  Jenny Clair.  
Cullen Ryan introduced himself and welcomed the group.  Participants introduced themselves.  A motion was made and seconded to accept the minutes from last month’s meeting.  Minutes were accepted.  

Featured Speaker:  Carol Snyder, Outreach Manager, LogistiCare Solutions, LLC.  https://www.logisticare.com/ Topic:  Transportation Services offered through LogistiCare
Carol Snyder:  I’ve only been with LogistiCare since last month, but have been in the social service field for years.  This position is a fun way for me to utilize my background to bridge the gap between transportation and services.  When things go wrong, I’m the person to contact.  If I can’t solve the problem I’ll find someone who can.  One of the challenges is that LogistiCare knows transportation, but they’re not service providers.  One of the disconnects is the lingo.  Designated transportation regions are unto themselves; they don’t correspond to DHHS regions, RSUs, or even county lines.  A couple other terms to keep in mind: “Member” refers to MaineCare members who are using the service; the individual being supported; “Facility” is anyone billing MaineCare, whether it’s an agency or an individual provider.  We’ll get the primary contact information to you electronically.  (Click here for the primary contact information sheet).  The operations line is toll free and you can leave a message on that line.  My work cell phone number is 632- 9308.  Reservations and ride assist numbers are divided into regions.  The reservations number is for members or their family making scheduled trips.  You should call the ride assist number if you encounter a problem like a scheduled ride doesn’t show up, the taxi that arrives can’t accommodate a wheelchair, or you are uncomfortable riding with a particular driver.  Both lines are open 24 hours a day, 7 days a week, 365 days a year.  The call center is located in South Portland and is brand new but is not open during all of those times.  Calls received during off hours are re-routed to a different call center with trained representatives.  LogistiCare requires 48 (business) hours notice for reservations; so don’t call on Friday to schedule a ride for Monday morning.  We make exceptions for emergency and urgent situations, and can respond with same day trips in these cases.  We’ll call the clinician involved to verify that the trip needs to occur that day.  This applies to mental health counselors as well.  It’s the clinician’s call.  Please let me know if you get any push back on this so I can make sure it doesn’t keep happening.  The facility line is for agencies, such as the State, case workers, OADS (Office of Aging and Disability Services), that is acting on behalf of somebody or representing a facility.  The facility line is open from 8am-5pm, Monday through Friday, except for major holidays. The 855 number is toll free.
Question:  Sometimes I have called RTP directly, and they’ve been able to come that day.  Is this still an option?  

Carol:  That’s not the right way to schedule trips now.
Question:  Are the customer service representatives trained to accept video relay calls?
Carol:  Yes.  There a deaf/hearing impaired number.  It’s the standard relay service.  Basically there are two ways to get a ride.  There is the single appointment ride that you schedule for a unique one-time ride.  Standing orders are for regularly scheduled appointments.  A standing order requires that an appointment occur at least once a week, at the same time, to the same place, and it’s going to continue for three months or longer.  This could be used for day programs, counseling, and other recurring appointments.  Only facilities can set up a standing order, an individual cannot; however, an individual can schedule rides 30 days in advance.  If a facility gives us a standing order it’s in effect until it’s revoked or changed by them.  The facility fills out the standing order form (click here for the form), and faxes it to us.  Facilities may set up an account on our website.  We have heard some frustration regarding who sets up standing orders, the facility or the case worker.  I would think the closer you keep it to the facility the better.  The facility will know things the case worker doesn’t, like which holidays they’re closed, and when they close early for half days.  It’s between you and your case workers to decide.

Comment:  As a facility, we don’t want to do it.  The community is split about 50/50 about who should set up rides.  We like the person themselves to set them up if they can, or their care-giver, then the case manager.  We have 67 people.  
Question:  If you have a hard time speaking, can you get the same person when you call who knows you’re history?
Carol:  Unfortunately no, calls go into a computerized switchboard.  The system is not set up so you can ask for a specific customer service representative.  If English is your second language you can ask for someone who is bilingual.  

Comment:  Part of the frustration is when I called in the past and they didn’t understand me and no effort was made to understand me.  It was off-putting and I felt dismissed.

Carol:  Is this happening now?

Comment:  I don’t know, but people should be encouraged to do this on their own.  
Question:  If I hear from clients that call center employees are dismissive, should I call you?
Carol:  Yes, you can call me.  LogistiCare trains their representatives on customer service, how to deal with elders, ESL, folks who are hard to understand.  No one is floating, there is always a team leader available.  But, there are so many things that can go wrong, it helps to be as specific as you can.  Calls are recorded.  If a customer service representative swears on a call, I can go back and hear it.  If you can tell me the name of the member, when the call was made, and also the number the call was made from I can narrow it down and listen to that call.

Question:  You said a standing order is for recurring appointments that happens at least once a week.  If it occurs every other week, will we have to place the request each time?    

Carol:  Yes.  There are going to be glitches, we’re all still learning.  It’s a fairly involved computer system. 
Comment:  The best thing is, all you have to do is type in someone’s name and date of birth.  It’s so much easier!
Question:  Isn’t it a breach of HIPAA to type in a name without password protecting it?
Carol:  It’s in our system, so it’s not a third party typing it in from a distance.  
Question:  Standing orders can become complicated, especially when someone has many services and lots of people are sending them.  That’s been a problem for us.  Also, LogistiCare has not done a good job preparing members for the type of ride that will come, whether it will be a taxi, van, or RTP vehicle.  
Carol:  Every rule is meant to be broken.  In some cases, it will be best if case managers set up the standing order because they’ll know the logistics.  Here’s the other piece, our contract with the State allows the ride to arrive half an hour early or 15 minutes late.  If someone schedules an appointment at 9am and it takes an hour to get to the destination, they should request an 8am pick-up.  But if timing is critical, they should take the arrival time allowance into consideration.  For example, you will have to specify if a member cannot be dropped off half an hour early because the facility won’t be open yet.  Since it’s a shared ride program, no one should expect to be in the vehicle alone.  Typically, there will 2 or 3 others in the van.  The member should be ready at 7:30am for an 8am pickup but may have to wait until 8:15 for the ride to arrive.  The vehicle has to wait ten minutes after arrival for the member.  The clock starts ticking as soon as they get there.

Question:  What kind of information is LogistiCare disseminating to members?  Is there information that outlines all this that can be handed to people?

Carol:  The State sent that out and it’s on their website.  (Click here)
Comment:  The challenge on the other side is when drivers get frustrated when we won’t end our program early because a ride arrives early.
Carol:  That’s something that has to be articulated in the standing order.  The roll out wasn’t perfect.  

Question:  If a ride arrives early do you get a phone call?

Carol:  You can ask for that.  We can’t give the driver your number without prior permission.  Tell them when you make your reservation that you would like a phone call 10 minutes prior to arrival.

Question:  Are children sharing rides with adults?

Carol:  Yes, unless you specify a medical reason why they can’t, like trauma.  Every member can have an escort for any ride.  A child going to a doctor’s appointment can have a parent, friend, or a DSP (Direct Service Provider) as an escort.  Anyone can have an escort.  This is helpful when people have to go for procedures where they might be unsteady afterwards.  They get an escort, no questions asked, but the escort must stay with the member.  We’ve allowed single parents to bring up to two children with them.  Escorts ride for free. 
Question:  Is it possible for a member to request a particular driver or company?
Carol:  Yes, but we can’t guarantee it.  They may be driving someone else.   

Question:  How would you suggest we communicate with LogistiCare that there are three people in the same area, going to the same place, at the same time that are picked up by three different vehicles?  They used to ride together.  
Carol:  Routers take a lot of things into consideration when arranging rides.  You have my cell phone, and I’ll give you my email.  I’d like to hear the particulars.  If there are tough nuts you want me to crack, by all means I’ll go to it!  Pharmacy trips are also allowed.  If you go to the doctor and get a prescription, we will stop at the pharmacy after the appointment.  You’ll need to specify this stop when you make the reservation, but it can be cancelled if not needed. 
Question:  Is that an allowable expense?   What if someone needs a medication refilled every month?  
Carol:  Yes, since MaineCare will pay for the ride to pick up the prescription.  The driver will wait 10 minutes but no more than 20 minutes at the pharmacy.  We allow standalone rides for prescriptions with verification from your doctor that it’s an emergency.  You can request a monthly trip or schedule to pick up the prescription when you have an appointment.

Question:  Is there a guideline for how long a trip should take?  My daughter was picked up at 8am and dropped off at 9:30am for what should’ve been a 20 minutes ride.

Carol:  No one should be in the car for more than an hour.  We know we’re not perfect.  We’ve had some problems with technology.  Providers are supposed to interface with us but if their technology and ours don’t mesh, it can get glitchy.

Comment:  We need each other in this.  We had 26 people with missed rides with CTS (Coordinated Transportation Solutions), so 15 missed rides is an improvement.  We had high expectations and hoped it would go smoothly.  I’m troubled that some folks have given up with the process and are providing rides themselves.  
Carol:  Having friends and family provide rides is always an option.  It’s a nice alternative and they can be reimbursed for it.  Whoever is providing the ride should call it in 48 hours in advance.  The reimbursement rate is $0.41 per mile plus tolls, which will be entered onto a mileage log sheet (click here for the log).  The reimbursement check should arrive within two weeks of submitting the log sheet.  

Question:  Do we have to give our NPI (National Provider Identifier) when we do this?

Carol:  No.  If you are being asked for this, you’re getting the wrong form.  NPI’s are needed for waiver mileage forms.   

Question:  What if someone doesn’t have to be picked up one time when there is standing order?  

Carol:  The change form is pretty simple (click here for the form).  This could happen if the member is sick that day.  When you set up a standing order, give us a list of the people who can cancel the ride.  For example, we had a member attending a day program who decided he didn’t want get up that early, so he cancelled the standing order.  
Question:  What if you’re sick and cancel your ride but the ride shows up anyway?

Carol:  That’s our problem, not yours. 
Question:  If it’s only a one-time cancellation can the member call in to cancel?

Carol:  Absolutely.  Use the standing order change form if the date or time is going to change.

Comment:  The standing order makes sense, but filling it out was like reading Latin.

Carol:  If you have questions about standing orders, call the facilities department.  If someone is in a wheelchair we need to know if it’s manual or electric.  We ask for height and weight so we know what kind of vehicle and manpower to send. 
Question:  Can legal guardians cancel standing orders?

Carol:  Guardians should be on the list.  Where does the person wake up?  You determine what makes sense.      

Question:  We ran into a little problem with a standing order.  A member broke her leg and her guardian tried to cancel her ride for a few weeks.  He was told he couldn’t cancel the order and that he must call every ten days.  Is it possible to cancel an order further out?

Carol:  No, because it will cancel it indefinitely and then you’ll have to start from scratch.  
Question:  This morning my daughter had to be somewhere at 10am.  The ride wasn’t there by 10:35am, so I called the reservation number.  I now know I should call the ride assist number.  The ride ended up being almost an hour late even though she was in the system and supposed to get the ride.  At what point should we have called the ride assist number? 
Carol:  If the pick-up time is 9, and the ride isn’t there by 9:15, call. 
Question:  I’m still not clear, when can members call?
Carol:  Whenever you think it’s appropriate.  If you don’t want members to be able to cancel, you must specify this.   Otherwise, we have no way of knowing.  This process is only for standing orders.  A member can call for one-time appointments or ride assist any time.  We’re talking about cancelling standing orders indefinitely.  I remind LogistiCare about all the things you have to juggle too.  Definitely call with any questions.

Comment: I am a SSP (Service Support Program) service.  Does the name of the driver have to be known when you make the call?  We’re not always sure 48 hours in advance who it will be.
Carol:  Yes.  They have to be in our system and get a confirmation number for the mileage form.  It’s one of the checks and balances we have.

Question:  Could you call and make a driver change at the last minute?

Carol:  You have to identify the driver when you make the reservation.  Let us know as soon as possible about any changes.  If it’s a one-off, that’s okay, but not all the time.  The facility has to sign off to verify the ride happened.  We have a utilization review department that checks mileage and verifies that a trip needs to be that long.  If someone needs to see a specialist in another city, we’ll call the physician to make sure it’s necessary before we approve the trip.  Our normal radius in urban areas is 30 miles and 50 miles in rural areas.  A member living near the border can be approved for a ride up to 20 miles into New Hampshire.  We approve rides to Boston to see specialists all the time after receiving verification and MaineCare approval.  If it’s a medical necessity, we can also pay for a hotel room overnight.  If you have an unusual situation, we’ll consult with MaineCare to ask if they’ll approve it.  Don’t hesitate to contact me!  My email is:  carol.snyder@logisticare.com, and my work cell is 632- 9308.  I’m happy to help clarify things for people.

Cullen:  This has been a great discussion.  The minutes will have the discussion as well as all the information Carol has referenced.  The Coalition website has been updated to include presentation topics, so you can find information quickly. 
End of presentation.  (Thanks from Cullen.  Round of applause)
DHHS Update:
Cullen:  We’ve been waiting to hear about changes to the Section 21 and 29 waivers.  At the last meeting we were told that September is a big month because if the changes weren’t approved and adopted we would have to start over.  Have the changes been adopted?  

Brian McKnight: (DHHS - www.maine.gov/dhhs/oads):  The waiver changes were adopted September 1st.  (Applause).  
That means increased employment services are available, as well as Assistive Technology (AT).  Assessments are required to see who qualities for getting assistive technology.  Currently, there is a limited number of qualified people who can conduct the assessments, so the resources aren’t as readily available as we’d like.  Karen will give me the list of qualified people that I can share with this group.  We’re looking at increasing that number as quickly as possible.

Question:  How does someone get an assessment and if they already have technology, do they have to get an assessment?
Brian:  Yes, they’ll need an assessment.  Go through your case manager and we’ll follow up.  
Comment:  Are you requiring an ATP (Assistive Technology Professional) to do the assessment?  If we make people go through an ATP assessment it could take up to six months for an iPad.  With an SOP (Standard Operating Procedure) it only takes three months.  I hope that you’re thinking about what we’re putting under the assistive technology rubric.

Brian:  I’m not sure who those people would be but I can find out.
Question:  How many hours do you get for home supports?
Brian:  It’s the same 21 hours, but how the time is divided, is up to you.
Wait list Numbers:  As of August 8, 2014, the wait list numbers are: Section 21 – 929 people, Priority 1 – all have been offered, Priority 2 – 359, Priority 3 – 570, Section 29 – 446, people on both lists – 280.  Of the 929 people waiting for Section 21 but already receiving Section 29 – 575 People.  People most recently offered funding under Section 29 had an eligibility date of August 20, 2012.  

Brian:  The Department is gearing up for another National Core Indicators Survey.  We’ll be providing an overview to case managers next month.  Rachel Dyer was here while the last survey was going on.  It would be a good idea to send the last presentation out again.  Goold (www.ghsinc.com) is now performing the SIS (Supports Intensity Scale) assessments – the Department isn’t doing it anymore.  The levels are being sent to case managers.  No services are going to be affected at this point, we’re just getting information out.  If you have questions or concerns let OADS know.  Karen (Mason) will be at the SUFU (Speaking Up For Us, www.sufumaine.org) next week.

Cullen:  Jim Martin will be back next month to answer questions.  It will be the third Monday of the month, October 20th, due to the holiday.  People have been digging through the information and are voicing concerns about the new service model packages.  Looking at the Section 21 Individual Budgets presentation that is available on the OADS website (click here for the presentation), the first footnote at the bottom of page one, “The assumptions in the model service packages are not limits for individual services; members will be able to select the services they want within their” the sentence suddenly stops.  The way the sentence ends is extremely important, is it a cap or an average?  Also, there is a big group identified as SIS Level 3 that looks like their services are getting cut.  When you look at the Home Supports/Non-Residential section the current utilization for home supports is 25.9 for Level 3, and the proposed is 24 hours.  I’m concerned that SIS Level 3 likely consumes more hours than the 25.9 average.  At the proposed number of 24 hours, that’s a big cut.  One of the most exciting things about this model is its intention to give people the support they need to be included in the community. But this hinges on whether they get enough hours or not.  If this is true, this Coalition should know so we can react accordingly.
Brian:  These are proposed changes made by Burns and Associates.  It’s why the Department is having these conversations with parents, guardians, and consumers.  Even Burns and Associates admits that often what’s proposed never happens because of comments and concerns.  I will have to get back to you about how that sentence is supposed to end.
Cullen:  I would like to include the rest of that sentence in the minutes.  (Answers from Jim Martin:  “The assumptions in the model service packages…… to select the services they want within their own individual total budget.”  Regarding Home Support/Non Residential at SIS3 and the proposed amount of 24 which is a reduction from the current utilization of 25.9.  This is related to your first question. The service hours within these proposed models are only placeholders. Within Home Support/ Non Residential, members will have the ability to mix-match services within their overarching budget amount. Please look at the current utilization of community/ work supports, versus what is being put into the placeholder in the proposal. Hypothetically, members needing a few more hours of home support will have the flexibility within the unused hours (funding) of what is being proposed for hours of community/ work support.)  My hope is that we’re meeting each person exactly where they’re at and that they won’t be put in a box and prohibited from getting the supports and services they need to be successful.  I want to thank DHHS for being available and transparent throughout this process.  I’m pleased that this is only a proposal and we still have time to weigh in.  DHHS has extended the comment period through the 12th.  Detailed webinars were posted today (click here for webinars).  I hope that even if the comment period ends on the 12th, the dialogue at our next meeting will help shape the models.  How this actually works is of extreme importance.
Comment:  The extension of the comment period is great, but on the website, the end date is still noted as September 1st.  This could prevent people from commenting.
Legislative Updates: 
Rep. Peter Stuckey:  Last month we heard the big news regarding system changes that were the result of this group’s work.  It’s rolling out, but it warrants continued vigilance.  It’s a question of money.  We’ll see what’s been allocated when the new budget comes out this winter.  The long-term care commission had a meeting focused on restoring some health to nursing facilities.  Facilities are still closing across the state due to financial problems.  It’s part of the continuum of care we talk about.  It’s really important we don’t compete with each other for scarce resources.  We need to keep our eyes on real prize which his having enough resources to care for people all along the continuum.

Question:  Speaking of long-term care, we hear parents expressing concerns about their child getting old or getting dementia.  People with disabilities are living longer.  Is this part of the conversation?

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  Yes.  When looking at nursing home criteria, dementia hasn’t really worked its way into the system yet.  By the way they rank needs, dementia doesn’t score high, yet it’s very labor intensive.  People may have few physical needs, but still need 24/7 services.  The system that feeds money into MaineCare reimbursement needs to be updated.  It’s not sensitive to the different acuity losses that come with age.  There’s an opportunity coming for people to accept the demographic shift that’s happening in our population.  There are parallels with this group that are really clear.  We need more funds for home and community care.  The system needs a larger infusion of funds and we need to find common ground.  We can save some money by applying this group’s recommendations.  Things that work for folks with disabilities also work for people who are trying to age in place; less restrictive environments that cost the system less money.  Speaker Eves has begun a program to get us ready for an older population.  He’s going to have a caucus within the Legislature that will be bipartisan.  There is unity there because no matter what your politics are – everyone is getting older!  (Laughter)  
Comment:  In addition to GMS (Group Main Stream, www.gmsme.org), I work for Southern Maine Agency on Aging (SMAA) www.smaaa.org.  The aging service system has been looking at this for 10+ years.  There are some funding opportunities for folks with dementia.  Anyone with questions about their aging adult child can call SMAA.  SMAA staff have been trained in aging and disability services and know what’s available.  There may be grant funding that people don’t know about, like funds for a wheelchair ramp, other things to help folks age in place, or for respite care.  

Cullen:  In order to implement this new system, the Legislature is setting up resources to get people off wait lists.  We saw a significant number of people get off the Section 21 wait list last month.  The Legislature isn’t in session right now, so it’s a great time for families to reach out to legislators and let them know about their needs.

Rep. Peter Stuckey:  It’s always a good time to do that because there’s always something going on with the resource cycle.  It’s important for Legislators to have good information to act on.  In the next two months, candidates will be knocking on your doors, asking for your vote.  It’s a great time to ask questions, tough questions, and hear what they have to say.  It doesn’t take many people to make a Legislator feel there’s a groundswell.  If I get 5 or 6 phone calls or 8 to 10 emails over a short period of time about an issue, it gets my attention.  It’s important to know your representatives, who is in leadership positions, and who is aspiring to be the Speaker of the House, or President of the Senate.
Housing Update:  

Cullen:  We’re waiting for a continuing resolution to come out now that Congress is coming back into session. Within that should be funding for the government on a temporary basis, perhaps through December 2014.  This would include funding for HUD programs such as Section 8.  It appears HUD programs will receive insufficient funding to meet the need – many programs are likely to see cuts or flat funding at best.    
Update on the DD/ID Continuum of Care:
Cullen:  The DD/ID CoC Committee meets bi-monthly.  We’re examining the changes that are taking place.  The next meeting is this coming month.  There will be more information at next month’s meeting.
Update - Blueprint for Effective Transition:

Cullen:  The Blueprint for Effective Transition, a subcommittee of this group, met last month.  We’re making great progress on further developing the goals.  In the next few months we’ll have something coming closer to a full picture to report back to the Coalition.  
SMACT:

Annemarie Salzberg:  The first SMACT meeting is on Friday October 3rd, from 1pm-3pm.  Our new meeting location is at Martins Point, Building 5.  There will be a presentation from the Maine Consumers for Affordable Healthcare.  The second annual SMACT/PATHS Transitions Fair is on Thursday, October 9th, from 5pm-7:30pm at PATHS (Portland Arts and Technology High School) (click here for the flyer).  We want to reach middle and high school students and families, but if there is information that would benefit you, you’re more than welcome to attend.  If you’re an agency representative and would like to be a part of this and haven’t already been contacted let me know.

Comment:  Last year’s event was great, and people found the breakout sessions especially helpful.
Children’s Services www.maine.gov/dhhs/ocfs/:   

Rachel Posner:  The answer to Peter’s question posed a while ago about how many young people get discharged from Section 28 the month of their 21st birthday ranges from 0 to 9, with an average of 3 or 4 people.  We ran the numbers between April 2013 and May 2014.  It’s a lot lower than expected.  The total number of discharges during the 20th year per month, run from 5 - 7.  We’ve finished the first year of monitoring Section 28 services.  Later this month we’re meeting with Targeted Case Managers to start a pilot project which will lead to quarterly monitoring.  This Coalition is very familiar with Medicaid money, but we have other money that sometimes goes out to bid via an RFP. 
Question:  My guess is, if you went back five years those numbers would look different.  There was a five to six year period where people left services and had nothing.  Your numbers reflect improved opportunities. 
Rachel:  Anecdotally, I would agree.  Things have changed, thanks in part to the work of this group – a good trend.
Disability Rights Center: www.drcme.org 
Ben Jones:  We are working on lawsuits based on emergency discharges that lead to evictions.  We’ll be conducting voting training in York and Aroostook County and would like to hold them in other places.  We also have ongoing alternative guardianship trainings.  Let us know if you’d like us to hold these trainings here.

Other Business, Announcements:
Cullen:  Check out our updated website www.maineparentcoalition.org!  You can find the title of any of our past presentations:  Click the link, and you will be right in the minutes.  The website still needs more pictures! 
Comment:  SUFU (Speaking Up for Us, www.sufumaine.org) is have a voting training at the annual conference.  The conference is on September 16th and 17th at the Hilton Garden Inn in Bangor.  (Click here for more information on the SUFU Annual Conference).
Comment:  The Maine Developmental Services Oversight and Advisory Board (MDSOAB) (www.mainedsoab.org/) has as survey out.  There is still some time to make comments.  The survey is asking numerous questions about services.  

Cullen:  Information about the survey is posted on the Coalition’s website (click here).  The MDSOAB looks at the delivery of services as a whole and how it’s going for you.
Cullen:  At our next meeting on October 20, 2014 (the third Monday of the month due to the holiday) our featured speaker will be Jim Martin, Director, DHHS Office of Aging and Disability Services.  Topic:  Continued Dialogue regarding the New Service Structure.  
Unless changed, Coalition meetings are on the 2nd Monday of the month from 12-2pm (307 Cumberland Ave., Portland).  
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